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    Season Eight

**Episode One: Cleveland**

**Guest Starring David Boreanaz, Alexis Denisof, Robin Sachs, Eliza
Dushku and Joseph Morgan as Travis Macdonald**

The school bus they'd taken hadn't been done a great deal of good by
its high speed dash to escape the collapse of Sunnydale and by the
time they made it to downtown Los Angeles it was making an alarming
clattering sound. Giles was driving, as they'd dropped Wood and
several injured Slayers at a hospital with a hastily constructed
story about gang violence in place. Buffy had decided that she needed
to tell Angel she was alright and that his second front wouldn't be
needed. Willow had provided her with directions to the Hyperion but
there was a surprise in store when they pulled up outside it. There
were several signs advertising that it was up for rental or sale. A
quick glance through the front door showed all the furniture was
covered and it looked more or less abandoned.

"I've always known Angel had odd taste in dÃ©cor." Giles remarked.
"But that's a little extreme."

"It looks deserted." Buffy commented uneasily. "Why would Angel just
up and leave his base of operations? You don't think anything's
happened to him do you?"

"I doubt it." Faith said as she stepped up next to Buffy to take a



shufti through the window. "Whatever's been happening here I'm
betting Angel and his merry men can handle it. Here's a suggestion.
Get Willow to call Fred."

One phone call later, Willow filled the rest of them in. Giles had
openly sniggered when she'd told them Angel was now CEO of a law firm
and even Xander had cracked a smile. Their smiles disappeared when
Willow informed them that it was Wolfram and Hart, a law firm that
was more or less recognised as Evil Incorporated to people in the
know. Willow had gotten an address from Fred and they all piled back
on the bus, which made an odd screeching noise every time Giles
braked. The Watcher quickly tired of this and demanded that they get
off the bus and locate Wolfram and Hart's Los Angeles offices on
foot. In all honesty it wasn't very difficult to find.

"Nice digs." Xander commented grudgingly as they stood outside a
forty storey tower of glass and chrome with a sign outside, bearing
the legend Wolfram and Hart: Attorneys at Law.

"It may look good from the outside," Giles told him. "But the people
who work here represent some of the worst evil around. They present
an image of respectability but it's odds on that there is something
ugly waiting for us on the other side of that door."

"Here," Buffy said handing the scythe to Faith. "Take everyone to
that bed and breakfast we saw a couple of miles back. We should only
be a couple of hours at the most. I don't really want to head into a
building full of demons with a battalion of vampire slayers in tow.
It's a perfect recipe for a bloodbath."

"Got it." Faith said before gesturing for everyone to follow her,
leaving Giles and Buffy standing outside the building alone.

"Allow me to give you some advice," Giles ventured. "Unless it's
Angel I wouldn't advise you trust anyone in this building. Wolfram
and Hart was a pretty deplorable track record in the human world, and
an even worse one in the supernatural community. We can't trust
anything from them."

"I've just come out of a war with the thing that gave Evil its
capital E." Buffy reminded him. "I haven't slept, I just got a sword
through my kidneys and I barely escaped a collapsing city. I'm in no
position to stop them trying something. Still we do know that if
someone in that building lays a finger on us Angel will either fire
them or rip their guts out. Probably both, knowing him."

"If you're too tired we can always come back tomorrow." Giles
suggested.

"I think I owe it to Angel to have some face to face as soon as
possible." Buffy said evenly. "For one thing he brought the amulet to
Sunnnydale and it saved all our lives. True, it killed Spike as well
but I doubt Angel will lose sleep over that." Buffy swallowed and
blinked back unshed tears. Even saying the platinum blonde vampire's
name was hard. She knew it would eventually get easier but she didn't
see it happening anytime soon.

"Are you okay?" Giles asked, resting a supportive hand on her
shoulder.



"Fine," Buffy nodded before walking towards the door. "Come on, let's
get this over with."

It seemed pretty obvious that Angel had made sure the security guards
would recognise them. The minute they walked over two guards
approached them and ushered them towards an elevator with plenty of
smiles and sincerity. Buffy chanced a glance at Giles who was looking
a little bashful, his dire warnings about this place apparently
having fallen flat. Buffy allowed herself a smile as the lift rose
rapidly, accompanied by the tell tale swooping sensation in the pit
of her stomach. The doors opened and Buffy stepped out into a
tastefully decorated lobby with various men and women in suits going
about their business. Buffy looked around for Angel but before she
could locate him a distraction presented itself.

"I'll bet my left horn that's them." A voice said. "I'm getting the
aura of a champion from the girl."

Buffy and Giles turned towards the staircase to see a tall and well
built black man dressed casually and a green skinned, red eyed and
horned demon in an alarmingly colourful suit descending towards
them.

"Buffy Summers and Rupert Giles," The man said offering them his hand
with a smile "Charles Gunn, though I prefer it if you ditch the first
name. This is my colleague Lorne."

"Please no Lorne Greene jokes." The demon cracked with an infectious
grin. "It's just short for Krevlornswath of the Deathwok
Clan."

"That's a mouthful." Giles said as he shook the demons hand. "I guess
you're an empath demon. Do we have to sing for you?"

"Not unless you really want to." Lorne said with another smile. "I'm
guessing you're here to see Angel and Wesley. Our fearless leader is
through there I thinkâ€¦" He gestured to a pair of double doors.
"â€¦and if you'll follow me Mr Giles, I'll take you up to Wesley's
department."

"See you." Giles said to Buffy before following Lorne up the
staircase leaving Buffy and Gunn alone.

"I've heard a lot about you." Gunn said brightly. "I'm not exactly
popular with the whole bumpy forehead crowd but they're more scared
of you than they are of me, or even Angel."

"Thank you." Buffy said. "I'd love to compare notes but I really do
need to speak to Angel."

"Sorry, I didn't mean to keep you." Gunn said quickly. "I've got to
head upstairs right now. Something tells me the big cat has some
information to share. Tell Angel I had to go to the white
room."

"Okay." Buffy said uncertainly as Gunn jogged up the stairs. She
walked towards the doors and turned the handle, stepping into a large
open plan office. The first thing she saw was the afternoon sunlight
streaming through the windows. The next thing she saw was Angel
sitting on the edge of his ludicrously proportioned desk staring



outside, seemingly lost in thought. He didn't notice Buffy until she
was less than five metres away. He looked towards her and wasn't
entirely to conceal the surprise and relief on his face.

"Buffy." He managed.

"Angel," She replied evenly. "This may be a bit of a personal
question but why aren't you on fire right now? Last time I checked,
vampires burned in the sun."

"Special glass," Angel explained. "The whole buildings fitted with
it. Still, that's unimportant. I guess you happened by to tell me the
second front isn't needed."

"Yeah, sorry about that." Buffy nodded. "I hope it didn't take up too
much of your time. Then again, there was another reason I dropped
by." Without another word Buffy practically threw herself at Angel
and hugged him harder than she'd ever hugged anyone. Her stomach
wound protested painfully but she ignored it. Finally she pulled away
from him.

"So you won." Angel said eventually.

"You say that with such a discouraging amount of surprise." Buffy
remarked. "Yes we won. It cost us pretty heavily though. We lost
quite a few of the girls, and Anya. Then there was Spike. That amulet
you gave me, I let him wear it. You didn't tell me it would turn
Sunnydale into a smoking crater though to be honest I'm not
complaining. Damn town was a death trap."

"I saw that on the news." Angel admitted. "I didn't actually know it
would do that. I'm sorry that you lost Spike, because regardless of
how I felt about the guy I know you felt strongly about him. As for
Anyaâ€¦how's Xander coping?"

"Not well." Buffy admitted. "He's a mess. I think Willow and I will
be able to help him get through it though. If there's one thing being
friends with him has told me there's nothing you can't get through
with your friends by your side."

"Fair enough." Angel nodded. "I've give him my condolences if I
though it'd help. So let's hear the war stories. How'd you give the
First the ass kicking it so richly deserved?"

So Buffy launched into an explanation, starting with how she'd
decided to use the scythe to rewrite the rule about one Slayer per
generation. Then she explained how she'd taken the fight down into
the Hellmouth itself and how Spike's amulet had activated and
effectively eradicated the bulk of the First's army. Finally she
explained how she'd escaped the destruction of Sunnydale. She looked
up as she finished and was surprised to see she'd rendered Angel
speechless. He was no chatterbox but usually he would have something
to say. She simply elected to wait for him to regain his powers of
speech.

"Holy crap," He eventually said before running a hand down his face.
"You totally rewrote the rulebook. I couldn't have come up with that
if you'd given me all of time to get there. It's genius."

"We do have a minor problem." Buffy nodded. "There will be girls all



over the world who have no idea what's happening to them. We need to
find them and quick. What's more, there's supposed to be another
Hellmouth out in Cleveland. I was thinking of basing myself there and
setting up some kind of Slayer training camp."

"I think I can help with that." Angel said before picking up his
phone and punching in a number. "Get me Gunn."

"Gunn told me he was going somewhere called the white room." Buffy
informed him. "I got the impression he would be unreachable
there."

"You're not wrong." Angel grumbled as he dialled another number. "Get
onto the Cleveland branch of Wolfram and Hart. Give them three days
to clear the building and then repost them to our branch in Nassau.
Aside from the vampires, send them as far north as possible or have
them staked, I don't really care." He hung up and smiled at Buffy.
"You'd be surprised how useful the power we have here can be and I
quite enjoy barking orders."

"Yeah, why did you take this job anyway?" Buffy asked.

"Special circumstances." Angel waved a hand airily. "We came here
because this firm is a powerful weapon. We're going to use it to
change things and fight evil from the belly of the beast. I don't
think it'll be easy but nothing worth a damn is. Have you decided how
you're going to cover your whole Slayer training operation?"

"I thought I might put a sign on the door, saying Summers School for
Girls." Buffy said. "What better way to disguise our operation than
as one of those high end finishing schools where girls go to learn
table manners or something."

"Good thinking." Angel smiled mischeviously. "I guess that would make
you headmistress."

"Headmistress?" Buffy echoed, sounding revolted. "That makes me sound
like some sort of celibate old lady. I prefer General."

"Ah yes," Angel needled her playfully. "I can see why you'd rather
sound like a short tempered old man."

"Okay, shut up." Buffy snapped.

"I took the liberty of putting this together on the chance you both
made it out alive." Angel said handing Buffy a manila folder. Buffy
flipped it open to find Faith's criminal record within, with the word
"deceased" stamped on every page in red ink. "I took the liberty of
filing her death under a drug related accident."

"I don't think I'll tell her that." Buffy laughed. "I could live
without her haring off back to LA to stake myâ€¦"

"Your benefactor." Angel completed smoothly. "If you need anything,
even if it's just a little cash flow problem pick up the phone. This
branch of Wolfram and Hart makes north of eight billion dollars per
annum. I could buy a country if you needed it. Actually now I think
on it, the guy who owns the selling rights for New Zealand is a
client."



You'd be hard put to get him to admit it but Giles was staggered by
the transformation in Wesley Wyndam-Price. Lorne had taken Giles to
the ex-Watcher's office and a few minutes later Wesley had entered,
in motorcycle leathers, complete with crash helmet and toting a pump
action shotgun to boot.

"Rupert," He said striding over and shaking Giles' hand. "What brings
you here? It wouldn't happen to have something to do with the fact
that a certain southern California town was swallowed by a sinkhole
not twelve hours ago."

"Correct." Giles nodded. "Let's save the war stories for another time
Wesley as we are on the clock. We won in Sunnydale due in no small
part thanks to a certain spell Buffy came up with and Willow
performed. The spell essentially turned every Potential Slayer in the
world into a Slayer."

"I see." If Wesley was surprised by this revelation he hid it well.
"You'll need to find these girls and offer the chance to train them
up a bit. The problem is that the whole world is a big area to
search."

"Some of the girls we escaped from Sunnydale with expressed interest
in searching Australia, New Zealand and part of the South Pacific.
Faith has thrown her name into the ring for Europe. You know, I think
she might just be turning over a new leaf."

"Well she was certainly useful earlier this year." Wesley nodded,
recalling Faith's uncharacteristic reaction to Wesley torturing a
junkie while they were looking for Angelus. "You'll need some help
finding these girls I imagine and Wolfram and Hart can definitely
help. While we're on the subject I can't blame you for being a little
skittish around here. What you have to realise is that we came here
to make things better, to use the resources to fight the good fight.
I think we can make a difference here."

"Well help would definitely be appreciated." Giles said. "As for most
of us, we plan to head to Cleveland and set upon the Hellmouth out
there. Do you think you can give us some leads about where to
start?"

"I can give you a complete encyclopaedia on weird or unexplained
events that could have supernatural causes in the Cleveland area
since the beginning of time." Wesley informed Giles pleasantly. He
stood up, selected a book from a row on a table and held it close to
his mouth. "Encyclopaedia of supernatural phenomena in the area of
Cleveland, United States." He handed the book to Giles. "Open
it."

"Good Lord," Giles exclaimed after scanning a few pages, enough to
tell him that he was holding a comprehensive history of the weird and
unexplained in Ohio's second largest city. "How?"

"It's a source book." Wesley said. "You can call forth any
information in the Wolfram and Hart archives and between you and me
we have pretty much anything. Call it a supernatural Kindle. It's my
gift to you."

"Thank you." Giles couldn't think of anything else to
say.



"Furthermore, this Slayer finding operation you're speaking of
strikes me as rather expensive." Wesley said. "So, I'll have to run
my proposition past Angel but I'm sure he'll be fine with it. You
will have to full financial force and faith of Wolfram and Hart
helping you out. We actually have an acquaintance by the name of
David Nabbit, multi-billionaire and philanthropist by trade. I'm sure
he'll act as your financial advisor. Just mention the fact that you
fight demons and he'll kneel at your feet."

"Thanks again." Giles nodded, as he stood up and shook Wesley's hand
again.

"Don't mention it." Wesley answered. "You look after yourself Rupert,
and try to stay alive. You know, one of these days I may well
contract you to help rebuild the Watchers Council, though I plan to
abolish the Cruciamentum and make sure any new Watchers have far
superior people skills to Quentin Travers and his cronies."

"You may well be out of luck." Giles replied. "We'd have to work with
the surviving Watchers and you know your father and I couldn't stay
in the same room without arguing."

"He's never forgiven the council for choosing you over him to act as
Buffy's Watcher." Wesley stated, though Giles thought he could hear a
note of grim satisfaction in the other man's voice. "You know how
petty Father can be."

* * *

><p>Travis Macdonald was nothing special to look on. Twenty-six years
of age, he was of average size and build with shoulder length hair
dyed dark brown, a light growth of stubble and quick brown eyes. He
was a regular in Cleveland's nightlife and tonight he'd decided to
head to a nightclub near the Rock and Roll Hall of Fame. After
getting in he pulled off his leather jacket, revealing tattooed arms
and managed to charm the coat check girl into keeping it for free.
Then he headed for the bar.<p>

"Evening Travis," The bartender said with a nod and friendly smile.
"What can I do for you?"

"Bourbon," Travis said in his mild Scottish accent as he pulled out
his wallet and surrendered a couple of bills. The bartender twirled a
bottle and filled a glass with crushed ice and amber liquid. "Keep
the change." Travis said. He was feeling generous tonight.

For the next half hour Travis simply mingled, flirting with girls and
exchanging a few words with some familiar faces. After softening up
with the bourbon Travis started ordering bottles of beer or cider. He
took a mouthful of Magners before starting up a staircase to a
balcony that overlooked the dance floor. He took an armchair at the
far end and continued his drink; eyes pinned on the dance floor. This
was a modern club and the attire of the patrons reflected that. It
shouldn't be too hard to find what he was looking for.

Very quickly Travis struck gold. The gold in question was a pair of
young men wearing clothes that would've looked more in place in the
seventies. Despite this, both men looked like they'd gotten lucky as
they were escorting two young women, both of the short skirt, cheap



jewellery type, outside. Travis's eyes narrowed and he stood up,
drained his bottle and followed.

When he reached the alleyway behind the club he saw his suspicions
had been right on the money. Both men's faces had morphed into the
demonic visages of vampires. One of the women was sobbing on the
ground, blood dripping from a gash on her forehead. The other woman
was pinned to a wall and Travis decided this one was in more
immediate danger. He walked forwards and tapped the vampire pinning
the woman calmly on the shoulder. The vampire turned towards him as
if hypnotized.

"That's not very nice." Travis informed him before throwing an
uppercut that snapped the vampire's head back and sent him sprawling
on the floor.

"Carl!" The other vampire yelled before throwing himself at Travis,
murder in mind. "You're a dead man."

Despite the fact he'd just started a brawl, Travis was not a stupid
man and he knew he couldn't risk a two-on-one situation. This meant
he had to take one of the vampires out of the equation as soon as
possible. He seized the oncoming vampire by his lapels and dragging
him forwards, nutted him in the face. The vampire staggered back but
Travis wasn't done just yet. He leapt forwards and seized the
vampire's right wrist and wringing it an excruciatingly painful lock.
Next he jerked the arm out straight and slammed his free hand into
the elbow while pulling the wrist in the opposite direction. The
wince-inducing crack of splintering bone and snapping tendons was
drowned out by the vampire screaming bloody murder. He stopped
screaming as Travis pulled out a wooden stake from the back of his
belt and stabbed him through the heart. He collapsed into dust.

"Get out of here." Travis said to the women, keeping his eyes on the
second vampire.

Once the women were gone, Travis simply waited for the vampire to get
back to his feet. Once he did it was apparent he was game for a
rumble and he wasted no time charging with an animalistic roar. Most
people would've realised that charging headlong into a fight with
someone who was clearly a trained expert in hand-to-hand combat was a
seriously bad idea but brainpower was not this guy's forte. Travis
very quickly showed him the error of his ways by sidestepping the
vampire's wild charge and kicking him in the kidneys, sending him
clattering into the wall. As he righted himself looking furious,
Travis punched him in the face, kneed him in the groin and then
slammed a roundhouse kick home into his guts. The vampire immediately
tried to run but Travis rugby tackled him and they both hit the
ground, swearing extensively. Travis was up first and he slammed an
elbow into the vampire's temple getting a good solid hit on the
thinnest part of the skull, giving his brain a right old rattling.
Then he sent the vampire the way of his fellow.

"Tell the devil Travis Spark sent you." He said, dusting his hands
off. Then he spun around at the sound of applause.

A tall man dressed expensively but discreetly stepped out of the
shadows on one side of the alleyway and walked into the light. He was
much older than Travis, looking as if he was in his early fifties.
Travis was surprised at this appearance but he was confident in his



ability to send this guy to the hospital if he tried anything.

"Who are you?" He asked.

"Well done," The man said in an English accent, sidestepping the
question. "I don't think I've ever seen two vampires dispatched so
effectively. I liked the martial arts you threw in there. Muay Thai
am I right?"

"Krav Maga actually." Travis replied automatically. "Now if you try
to fob me off with compliments again I'll make sure you regret it.
Who the hell are you?"

"Apologies," The man said, inclining his head towards Travis. "My
name is Ethan Rayne. I must say, it's refreshing to meet one of my
countrymen in Cleveland."

"I'm not one of your countrymen." Travis growled. "Judging by your
accent you're English while I am Scottish. England and Scotland are
both separate countries, for all intents and purposes. I know,
they're technically both parts of the United Kingdom but judging by
the way the Scottish National Party are gathering power that may not
be the case in a few years. Now what do you want from me?"

"I want to make you an offer." Ethan said coolly. "An offer of
employment. I've been looking for some muscle for quite some time and
with my intelligence and your skills we could form a profitable
partnership."

"Sorry to disappoint but I'm not interested in becoming muscle for
some second rate gangster." Travis grunted. "I generally follow the
laws set down by governments and I don't make waves. Go find someone
with looser morals."

"Who said I was a gangster?" Ethan said. "I'm looking to establish a
place in the supernatural pecking order in Cleveland. To do that, I
need muscle and who better to provide said muscle than someone who
scares the hell out of most of them. You're quite infamous in the
demonic community Travis. I mean what I said, we could make a lot of
money and whatever we make we split fifty-fifty. What do you
say?"

"How the hell did you know my name?" Travis demanded.

"I know lots of things." Ethan drawled. "Look, I can see we're not
going to get things done tonight so here's my card. Once you've
decided to be more reasonable, give me a call." Ethan slid the card
into Travis's shirt pocket before heading off down the alley without
a backwards glance, leaving behind one extremely confused vampire
hunter.

_What the bloody hell was that all about?_

* * *

><p>Despite Buffy's initial protests Angel insisted on using his
frankly ludicrous salary to put the survivors from Sunnydale up in a
hotel. Buffy's protests had quickly died away when she discovered the
hotel in question was the opulent, five star Four Seasons Hotel in
Beverley Hills.<p>



"Do you think Buffy would mind if I married Angel?" Dawn murmured to
Willow as they strolled through the reception. "And then screwed him
for a massive divorce settlement?"

"Slightly unethical." The redheaded witch replied. "Right now, I
suspect Kennedy and I will have to fight Faith and Robin for the
honeymoon suite."

"You're a powerful witch and Kennedy's a Slayer." Dawn pointed out.
"Yes, Faith is also a Slayer but she's backed up by Principal Wood,
who is just a guy whose guts were falling out only a few hours ago.
Something tells me that he could use a respite from strenuous
activities."

"Good point." Willow said before dashing over to Kennedy, taking her
by the hand and leading her to the elevator.

While Xander locked himself in the room he and Andrew were sharing
and launched a full scale assault on the mini-bar most of the new
Slayers opted to take advantage of Angel's newfound wealth by going
shopping in Beverley Hills, charging the whole lot to Wolfram and
Hart. The doctors who found the technology to rebuild Robin had
suggested a great deal of rest so while he headed to bed Faith joined
Giles in the hotel bar with the mission statement of getting totally
legless.

"Hey, it's not like we don't deserve it." The Bostonian Slayer
announced.

Buffy meanwhile had decided to buy herself some modest clothes and a
swimsuit, though she didn't see herself spending much time at the
hotel pool. As a Slayer, her stab wound would heal quicker than
normal, but it _had _been a sword through the gut. After doing some
shopping Buffy decided to head to the hair stylists. Now she didn't
have an apocalypse bearing down on her, she could stretch to a little
vanity. She'd privately liked the shoulder length haircut she'd
adopted the previous year when Spike had taken to calling her
"Goldilocks". Her stomach gave an unpleasant lurch at the thought of
the blond vampire as she pushed the hair salons door open. Buffy
paused briefly in the door and blinked away tears before heading up
to the reception desk.

When Buffy returned to the hotel later that evening, most of the
girls, as well as Andrew and Dawn were at the pool. Buffy passed what
looked like a severely drunk Faith in the reception, the Dark Slayer
responding to Buffy's greeting with an odd sort of growl. Giles was
still at the bar and going strong, although he was swaying alarmingly
on his bar stool. A quick stroll past the honeymoon suite told Buffy
that Willow and Kennedy were far too busy for chat and there was no
reply from Robin. That left Xander.

"Arr, it be open!" A voice yelled from within in response to Buffy's
knock.

Buffy walked into the room and was confronted with a scene of almost
total destruction. Miniature bottles of spirits, most of them empty
were strewn all over the floor, some smashed. The door of the mini
fridge was hanging crazily by one hinge and a stereo was blaring
"Everybody Hurts" by REM. Sitting in the middle of it, wearing



nothing but his eyepatch and a colourful pair of boxer shorts was
Xander, who was swigging a bottle of Southern Comfort
enthusiastically.

"Hey it's Queen Buffabeth!" Xander shouted, giving her a cheesy grin
and thumbs up before jerking said thumb at the mini bar.
"Drink?"

"No thank you." Buffy said as she strode forward. "And you could do
with not having another one either. Come on Xander give me the
bottle!"

"No I don't want to!" Xander slurred, scrambling to his feet and out
of range. Buffy watched with polite interest as Xander tripped over
his own feet and crashed back to the floor swearing loudly. As he
attempted to regain his footing Buffy dived in, grabbed the bottle
and then dashed into the bathroom and emptied the bottle down the
sink.

"Buffy!" Xander whined petulantly as he gave up on standing up. "Why
did you do that?"

"Because giving your liver a good kicking is not the best way to deal
with your grief Xander." Buffy told him severely as she hauled him
upright and sat him on the bed. "I know you're hurting Xander because
I'm hurting as well. You lost Anya but we lost her as well, not to
mention Spike, Amanda and a good few of the other girls. We're all
feeling loss but we're not alone in it. Now, I think it'd be a good
idea if you sobered up and went downstairs to the pool."

"No I don't want to!" Xander droned as he stood up and shook his head
hard enough to make him stagger sideways.

"Wasn't asking." Buffy said pulling a garish pair of swimming shorts
from one of her shopping bags and forcing them into Xander hands.
"Now take a shower and then head down to the pool."

"No!" Xander said stubbornly, folding his arms petulantly.

"Look Xander, you have a choice." Buffy growled. "You can either
sober up and drag your ass out of this room or I'll kick you all the
way there myself. I know you're hurting, but you'll be hurting quite
a bit more if you continue to try my patience. Come on, I need one of
my friends to hang about with."

"Find Willow." Xander said, trying to sound obstinate even though
Buffy could tell he was weakening.

"I did," Buffy grimaced. "I didn't actually witness it but judging by
what I heard through the door of the honeymoon suite Willow and
Kennedy wouldn't take kindly to an interruption. Wood's asleep, Faith
is hammered and Giles will probably be joining her soon. Andrew, Dawn
and the girls are down in the pool and I don't want to be pulled into
a splashing battle."

"Okay, okay how about this." Xander suggested resignedly. "I'm not in
the mood to see other people so why don't we just order some room
service. You can keep an eye on me. Sound good?"

"I suppose it'll have to do." Buffy sighed in annoyance before she



stretched out on the bed. "But you need to have a shower first. I'll
be right here waiting; though if you get frisky there will be
trouble."

As Xander trundled into the bathroom Buffy looked around and saw a
miniature bottle of Jack Daniels sitting on the bedside table,
unopened. Buffy sighed and grabbed it before twisting the top off.
She tipped her head back and swallowed the contents in a single
mouthful, allowing the fiery liquid to warm her from the
inside.

_Here's to you, Spike, Anya, Amanda and everyone else._

* * *

><p>"Okay I'm here." Travis said as he sat across a table from Ethan
in a cafe in Shaker Heights. "Now what?"<p>

"I believe some old friends of mine may turn up here soon." Ethan
explained. "I don't know what they're up to, but whatever it is, it's
unlikely to be a good thing. The last place they turned up in was a
certain California town that collapsed into a sinkhole recently. I
don't wish to jump to any conclusions but I wouldn't be at all
surprised if they were in it up to their necks."

"Really?" Travis took a mouthful of cider. "What do you think I can
do about it?"

"Well I think they should be held to account for their actions."
Ethan went on casually. "The police wouldn't help as they wouldn't be
able to contain some of these people and that's where you come
in."

"So you want me to kill vampires?" Travis said interestedly. "I'm in.
Do you want a clean kill or do you want to send a message."

"Oh we're not talking about vampires." Ethan laughed, shaking his
head. "Tell me Travis, what do you know about the vampire
slayer?"

"Not much."

"Allow me to fill you in." Ethan said evenly. "In every generation
there is a girl whom is bestowed with special gifts that allow her to
hunt and kill vampires, demons and various other evildoers. These
gifts include super strength, enhanced speed and handy prophetic
dreams. The girl in question is known as a Slayer. There is only ever
one of them because when one Slayer is killed in the line of duty
another is called. The current Slayer is called Buffy Summers."

"And you want me to pick a fight with this Buffy Summers?" Travis
snorted derisively. "Forget it. She sounds like she's on the same
side as me. This conversation is over."

"Sit down Travis, there's more." Ethan said. "Miss Summer's
intentions may seem good but she's no angel. She fights the forces of
darkness but she's not above joining forces with them if it'll get
her a bit more power. I have it on good authority that she associates
with werewolves and witches. I also know for sure she dated one
vampire and I've heard there was another one. Also, the Californian



town I mentioned earlier happened to be her base of
operations."

"What makes you think she survived the sinkhole?" Travis asked.

"She has a rather pesky tendency to survive things like that." Ethan
sighed. "As for what I want you to do, I don't want you to pick a
fight with her. I want you to befriend her, figure out what she's up
to in Cleveland and report back to me. I've dealt with Buffy Summers
and her cohorts multiple times and it never ended well."

"Meaning?" Travis demanded.

"One of her closest allies is a man named Rupert Giles." Ethan said
darkly. "Giles and I were friends once upon a time but it all fell
apart when he started to worship chaos. He released a demon named
Eyghon, or the sleepwalker and left me to clean up the mess. As if
that wasn't enough, he helped vampires kidnap some babies to feed to
a demon, and we haven't even gotten onto his Halloween high jinks and
gift for demonic transmogrification. The problem is that Buffy won't
hear a word said against him."

"If you think I'm going to incur the wrath of this Slayer by slotting
one of her closest allies, you've got another thing coming." Travis
grunted.

"Good, because that's not what I'm asking of you." Ethan replied. "As
I've said I want you to befriend Miss Summers, do some digging and
report back to me. I believe that a vampire hunter of your calibre
will have no problem finding out exactly what they're up to."

"What makes you so sure they're up to something?" Travis
asked.

"Rupert Giles is a thoroughly nasty piece of work." Ethan informed
him, an ugly look on his face. "He and his cohorts are not coming to
Cleveland to visit the Rock and Roll Hall of Fame, I'll tell you
that."

"I want to make one thing abundantly clear from the start." Travis
told Ethan frostily. "If you want these people dead, then you've come
to the wrong bloke. I've got no problem beating them into submission,
but I'm not going to kill them. I've already got enough human blood
on my conscience, and I'd like to avoid adding to it."

"All you need to do is gather information for me." Ethan replied.
"I'll take care of the rest. Believe me, you don't want to get into
it with the Slayer. You may be able to handle yourself against
vampires and the odd demon, but the Slayer is an entirely different
kettle of fish."

"You'd be surprised what I can do when the mood takes me." Travis
growled bluntly. "You know where to find me, now if you'll excuse me
I need to get some shuteye." Without another word Travis stood up,
pulled on his leather jacket and walked out of the cafÃ© without
another word, or even a backward glance. Ethan smiled to himself and
took a mouthful of his drink.

_Game on Ripper._



* * *

><p>After a great deal of rest and recuperation in Los Angeles, the
remaining Slayers decided who should head to which corner of the
globe to locate new Slayers and offer them a place at "Summers
Academy for Girls" in Cleveland. Wood and Faith headed to Europe
while Vi and Rona decided to use Australia as a base while they
searched Australia, New Zealand and a substantial chunk of the South
Pacific. Andrew had been eager to search Latin America, starting in
Mexico and working his way south. Buffy had reluctantly let him do
so, but sent Caridad, Chao-Ahn and Shannon with him.<p>

Buffy herself had decided to head to Cleveland to get the "school" up
and running and hopefully figure out how much sway the Hellmouth held
there. Cleveland was considerably larger than Sunnydale so it stood
to reason there were more demons and vampires there anyway. That was
a primary reason that Willow, Xander, Dawn, Kennedy and Giles boarded
the Wolfram and Hart private jet at LAX for the flight to Cleveland.
Once they landed, Buffy handed the scythe to Kennedy, directed
everyone to their new headquarters and headed off by herself to a
nearby cemetery, stake in hand.

During the flight, Willow had hacked into the medical records of
Cleveland's largest hospital and had discovered two people whom had
died from neck rupture had been laid to rest earlier that day. It
didn't take Buffy too long to locate the fresh graves so she sat down
on a headstone and waited.

In the horse chestnut tree thirty metres away Travis also had his
eyes pinned on the graves. He'd been surprised to see the blonde girl
turn up but based on the fact she was carrying a stake, waiting by a
pair of fresh graves and the description Ethan had given him Travis
was prepared to bet he was looking at the famous Buffy Summers. This
was a golden opportunity to see the Slayer in action and hopefully
get a bead on her fighting style. Travis reached into his jacket and
gave the handle of his own stake a reassuring squeeze. In case the
Slayer got in over her head he'd lend a hand. That could help him
gain her trust.

It wasn't long before the tell tale sound of shifting earth caught
Buffy's attention. She turned towards the nearest grave in time to
see a pair or hands shoot up through the earth as he vampire started
to dig itself out. Buffy darted forward and seized the arms, dragging
the vampire out and lifting him bodily. However, on his way up the
vampire had grabbed a rock on his way up and he clocked Buffy on the
head with it, stunning her and making her drop him. The vampire
followed up with a roundhouse kick to the chin that knocked Buffy
backwards.

There was a surprise in store for the vampire. As the Slayer fell
over backwards she transferred the momentum into a roll that allowed
her to spring explosively back to her feet. She pulled out the stake
and touched the rapidly growing bump on her head.

"That really hurt you know!" She exclaimed indignantly. "If I was
going to let you live I'd tell you to think of a new way to make a
first impression."

The vampire's response was to lunge forwards at her, baring his
fangs. Buffy dodged the wild charge and unleashed a fairly gentle



kick to the vampire's side. Gentle it may have been, it still knocked
him head first into a gravestone. As the vampire righted itself
looking furious Buffy darted forwards and launched her next attack.
Her foot arced through the air and slammed into the vampires' temple,
sending him crashing over the gravestone and hitting the ground like
the proverbial ton of bricks. Buffy walked around the gravestone and
kicked the vampire in the kidneys, keeping him down before driving
her stake through his heart. He exploded into dust.

Buffy turned back to the other grave only to find that while she'd
been fighting the vampire, the other had dug itself out. A new
vampire would probably attack her right away in order to feed, but
then again it must have seen the fate of his fellow and didn't fancy
hanging around to receive similar treatment. Buffy sighed in
annoyance and headed for the nearest exit of the cemetery.

She was just passing a large crypt when the vampire in question
stepped out in front of her and unleashed a fast and accurate kick to
her face. Caught unawares she stumbled back and received a punch
under the chin. As Buffy regrouped she was reminded of Holden Webster
and his remark that his skills in tae-kwon-do might help him best
her. The speed and coordination this vampire had demonstrated meant
that he'd probably trained in martial arts as a human. Buffy adopted
a combat stance, feet apart and centre of gravity low.

The vampire however was already moving and he kicked Buffy in the
kidneys. It wasn't the hardest kick Buffy had ever received but it
slammed directly into her partially healed stomach wound. Buffy
groaned in pain as the vampire dropped to the floor and scythed his
legs around, taking her feet out from under her. Buffy hit the ground
hard and the vampire pinned her stake hand to the ground with his
foot. He loomed over Buffy, baring his fangs in a smile.

"I wish I had more time to tenderise a pretty little thing like you."
He growled before dragging her up by her shirt front.

Buffy was reading a totally different script and she seized the
opportunity to surge upwards, wrap her legs around the vampire's
waist and head butt him in the face. He staggered back with a highly
colourful exclamation but before Buffy could press her advantage
something else happened. There was a sudden sharp bang and the
vampire somersaulted over with a scream of agony.

Buffy had heard gunfire before and didn't need the twinge from the
bullet wound Warren had given her to know that someone had shot the
vampire. The vampire was clearly badly hurt but it tried to get to
it's feet all the same. That was when the night was rent by another
shot that dropped the vampire again.

"No, you don't!" A voice barked, before being followed by a third
shot. "Not on my watch you don't!"

Buffy wheeled around to see a wiry, dark haired man approaching,
dressed in a leather jacket similar to the one Angel had given her, a
black muscle shirt and combat trousers and boots. He also wore a
Rambo style head band and he had a large silver handgun pointed at
the vampire. As Buffy watched, he lowered the gun, closed the moaning
vampire down and pulled out a stake which he drove through his
targets chest.



"What did you do that for?" Buffy exclaimed belligerently as the man
turned towards her. "I had it under control."

"Maybe, but maybe not." The man said in a Scottish accent. "I know
who you are Buffy and more importantly what you are, and if nothing
else I saved you the trouble of expending any energy on that apology
for a creature of the night."

"Who are you?" A thoroughly flabbergasted Buffy demanded. "How do you
know my name?"

"When you're in the demon hunting line of work, you'll hear of the
Slayer sooner or later." The man said matter-of-factly. "I make a
point of doing as much research as possible as a matter of
operational prudence. As for my name, it's Travis. Travis
Macdonald."

"Let me guess," Buffy growled. "This is the part where you tell me
you don't want me muscling in on your territory."

"Not at all." Travis chuckled good naturedly. "I've been clearing up
the streets of Cleveland for a while but totally eradicating the city
of evildoers isn't easy even for someone with my skills. I'd quite
like to see what I can do when I combine my resources with the
Slayer. I must say it's an honour to meet you Buffy. Even while you
were tramping around California, the vampires around here tend to
piss themselves at the mere mention of you."

"I'm not sure that's the best idea." Buffy shook her head. "My world
is not easy to live in and it's a death trap for the
unprepared."

"Do I look even remotely unprepared?" Travis laughed. "I've been
killing vampires and demons for a long time, and I'm still here. I
know how dangerous your world is because I walk in it myself. I know
I'm unlikely to die in bed surrounded by fat grandkids but until I
die I'll continue killing demons and vampires."

"You shouldn't use guns." Buffy said. "They can't kill vampires and
in my experience they're unreliable against demons. I also lost a
friend to one."

"In that case I'm sorry for your loss." Travis said, and Buffy was
surprised to hear a genuine note of sincerity in his voice. "I use
guns because the best method a mere human like me can use is to get
the jump on a vampire using speed, surprise and overwhelming
violence. If I can slow them down long enough to stake themâ€¦then
that helps. Look, I'd quite like to join up with you every now and
then, but there's a vampire nest near the lake that requires my
attention."

"How do I get in touch with you?" Buffy asked as Travis turned
towards the exit to the cemetery.

"I'll be around." Travis called over his shoulder. "I'll find you.
Between you and me, you'd be an idiot to turn me down. There's a
small army of vampires that can attest to that."

* * *



><p><strong>Author Commentary: Yes it's unoriginal but I thought I
should have a crack at it, even though I'm pretty certain the strain
will drive me ga-ga and let's be fair it won't be a lengthy drive.
I've already got one voice in my head. Yes this is a continuation of
Buffy: The Vampire Slayer and there will be spoilers from the start
and throughout. If you haven't watched it (which is unlikely seeing
as you're reading this) go and watch it right now, it's a fucking
masterpiece. People tell me I have a man crush on Joss Whedon, they
may be right. In case anyone's wondering my main cast consists of
Buffy, Xander, Willow, Dawn and Giles. You'll also see some familiar
faces from time to time, as well as the odd OC. We haven't seen the
Big Bad for this season, and I'll have my work cut out. The First is
a tough act to follow. Oh and I know Robin Sachs (Ethan Rayne) is
dead but I'm still using him. I loved Sachs as Ethan, so I dedicate
this fic to his memory. My main mission is to create an eighth season
of Buffy to run alongside Angel Season 5, which seemed a tad off
kilter without a Buffy season running simultaneously. I'm ignoring
the comic books and references to Buffy in Angel Season 5 (I'd quite
like to wipe episode 20 "The Girl in Question from my memoryâ€¦a
seriously disappointing episode). This is my own take on what
happened after Sunnydale bit the big one. There will be a ton of
violence, but as far as sex, language and all that other fun stuff we
won't go beyond anything you saw in Season Six. I understand people
might not like OC's or where I'm going but please give it a chance,
and I hope you enjoy it. Please review and tell me what you think.
Hopefully you'll enjoy it more than the last fic I read in this
'verse where the writer totally ignored Willow's sexuality and
created an original character that was the dictionary definition of
Marty Stu. <strong>

**I own nothing. Buffy: The Vampire Slayer belongs to Joss Whedon and
Mutant Enemy Productions. **

**Lucky bastards. **

End
file.


